
 City of Mora 
Kanabec County, Minnesota 

Meeting Agenda 
Airport Board 

 
Mora City Hall 

101 Lake Street S 
Mora, MN  55051 

 

Tuesday, March 10, 2020 5:00 PM Mora City Hall 
   
City of Mora Code of Ordinances, Chapter 32: The role of the Airport Board is to be a recommending advisory body to 

the City Council regarding all aspects of airport land use, airport operations, and airport capital improvements.  
 
1. Call to Order  
 
2. Roll Call 
 
3. Adopt Agenda 
 
4. Minutes 

 
5. Airport Master Plan and Airport Layout Plan 

 
6. Young Eagles Program 
 
7. Reports 

 
8. Correspondence 

a. AIRTAP Briefings 
b. Minnesota Statewide Airport Economic Impact Study 
 

9. Adjournment 
  



 City of Mora 
Kanabec County, Minnesota 

Background Information 
Airport Board 

 
Mora City Hall 

101 Lake Street S 
Mora, MN  55051 

 

Tuesday, March 10, 2020 5:00 PM Mora City Hall 
   
City of Mora Code of Ordinances, Chapter 32: The role of the Airport Board is to be a recommending advisory body to 

the City Council regarding all aspects of airport land use, airport operations, and airport capital improvements. 
 
1. Call to Order.   

 
2. Roll Call. Jody Anderson, Karla Kastenbauer, Ryan Martens, Stefan Salmonson, and Nick Stafford. 
 
3. Adopt Agenda. (No item of business shall be considered unless it appears on the agenda for the meeting. Board 

members may add items to the agenda prior to adoption of the agenda.) 
 
4. Minutes. See attached minutes from the February 4, 2020 meeting.  

 
5. Airport Master Plan and Airport Layout Plan. Lindsay Reidt of SEH will present the final draft Master 

Plan and Airport Layout Plan to the board and Airport Master Plan Committee and address 
questions and comments. SEH intends to finalize the documents and submit to MnDOT and FAA by 
the end of March 2020.  

 
6. Young Eagles Program. The board will receive a verbal update on the possibility of hosting a Young 

Eagles event and will be asked to consider dates and the scheduling process. 
 

7. Reports. (Each board and staff member will be given the opportunity to share information.) 
 
8. Correspondence.  

a. AIRTAP Briefings. See attached newsletter. 
b. Minnesota Statewide Airport Economic Impact Study. See attached executive summary 

recently released by MnDOT Aeronautics. 
 

9. Adjournment. The next regular meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, April 7, 2020 at 5:00 pm.   
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City of Mora, MN 
AIRPORT BOARD 
Meeting Minutes 

 
February 4, 2020 

 
Present: Jody Anderson, Karla Kastenbauer, Ryan Martens, Stefan Salmonson and Nick 

Stafford 
Absent:  None 
Staff Present: Community Development Director Beth Thorp 
 
1. Call to Order.  The meeting was called to order at 5:00 p.m. by Chair Stafford.  

 
2. Oath of Office. Karla Kastenbauer and Ryan Martens pledged the oath of office for three-year terms 

expiring on December 31, 2022. 
 

3. Roll Call.  All board members were present. 
 

4. Adopt Agenda.  Stafford requested that an item be added to the agenda to discuss snow removal at 
the airport. Motion by Martens, second by Kastenbauer to adopt the February 4, 2020 meeting 
agenda as amended. All present voted aye. Motion carried. 

 
5. Minutes.  Motion by Martens, second by Anderson to approve the December 10, 2019 meeting 

minutes as presented. All present voted aye. Motion carried. 
 

6. Election of Officers. Motion by Martens, second by Kastenbauer to elect Stafford as Chair. All 
present voted aye. Motion carried. Motion by Martens, second by Salmonson to elect Kastenbauer 
as Vice Chair. All present voted aye. Motion carried. Motion by Martens, second by Salmonson to 
elect Thorp as Secretary. All present voted aye. Motion carried. 

 
7. Airport Master Plan. Thorp stated that the final draft Airport Master Plan and Airport Layout Plan 

were provided to Airport Board members and members of the Airport Master Plan Committee on 
January 31, 2020 in preparation for discussion at the board’s March 10, 2020 meeting. Board 
members were encouraged to review the documents and provide any comments and/or questions 
to SEH at the March meeting. Stafford stated that he will not be available to attend the March 
meeting; Thorp encouraged Stafford to submit any questions or comments prior to the meeting if 
possible. 

 
8. Airport Land Encroachment. Thorp informed the board that city staff is currently working with 

attorney Fred Holm (representing Baehr) on a lease agreement for an accessory structure that 
encroaches on airport property. The city entered into a lease agreement with Kathleen Kawalek for 
this same structure in 2006 and annual lease payments have been made by Kawalek and current 
owner Baehr. Baehr is now selling the Highway 65 property and is seeking a new agreement from 
the city. Board members confirmed that the structure was existing at the time that the city 
purchased the land from Kawalek for the crosswind runway, including the land under the accessory 
structure, and that it is low enough as to not create a hazard to pilots. Board members discussed 
access around the building (entering onto airport property) and the potential for accumulation of 
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items (i.e., junk cars) around the structure and on city property. Thorp stated that the lease 
agreement may address access around the building and staff will look into it. 

 
9. Snow Removal at Airport. Stafford stated that he was disappointed with the most recent snow 

removal effort at the airport and heard several complaints from fellow pilots. Stafford explained 
that the City Administrator instructed the snow plow driver not to plow in front of the hangars 
leaving it to melt over the weekend, which resulted in an 8-12” ridge of snow prohibiting hangar 
owners from getting their airplanes out. Stafford stated that he personally handled snow removal to 
get one pilot out. Stafford contacted Russ Kleven, Street Department, and after some discussion, 
Kleven arranged for the hangar area to be plowed over the weekend. Stafford explained that not 
plowing creates a liability for the city due to props being 6-8” off the ground, and added that he has 
pictures showing the ridge of snow. Thorp requested that Stafford send the pictures to her or the 
City Administrator. Stafford stated that he attempted to call City Administrator Crawford but she 
didn’t respond and he was told by a city hall staff member that Crawford would be at the board 
meeting. Thorp explained that Crawford was working away from the office all day and was not 
scheduled to attend the Airport Board meeting. Thorp added that Crawford is aware of the plowing 
concerns and is looking into it. Thorp stated that, in the Airport Manager’s absence, all questions 
and concerns should be directed to Crawford, and that Crawford is always available through email 
and text even when away from the office. Stafford explained that the Airport Manager has been 
very responsive, including assisting pilots with fuel and getting airplanes started. Board members 
acknowledged that the Airport Manager goes above and beyond the required duties of the role. 
Thorp stated that the City Administrator and other staff are looking into maintenance requirements 
at the airport. Stafford expressed concern that Crawford told the Street Department not to plow in 
an attempt to cut back on overtime and save money, adding that FAA funds are available for snow 
removal. Salmonson commented that this was the first snow plowing event with issues and that it 
isn’t a problem unless it continues. Martens suggested that Crawford should discuss standard 
airport snow plowing practices with staff before making any changes. Board members discussed 
reasons for plowing when the weather is warmer, to clear the ice and expose the asphalt. Thorp 
reminded the board that the Street Department is currently short one snow plow driver and stated 
that she does not believe changes were intentionally made to how snow is cleared at the airport. 
The discussion ended with Thorp again stating that Crawford is looking into the snow plowing 
concern and that staff will follow up with the board. 

 
10. Reports. There were no reports from board members or staff. 

 
11. Adjournment.  Motion by Kastenbauer, second by Anderson to adjourn the meeting. All present 

voted aye. Meeting adjourned at 5:21 p.m. 
 
 
 
____________________________    _____________________________ 
Nick Stafford, Chair      Beth Thorp, Secretary 
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